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The LGCCVCC AGM 2025 

During the Club's AGM, held on Monday, 7th April 2025, several 
changes took place. Our Acting Chairman, David Mee, stepped 
down and Simon Ansell was elected as Chairman. Thanks were 
given to David for his custody of the Chairman's position for the 
past several months. As Secretary to the Club John Scott stepped 
down to be replaced by Richard Hamilton. Thanks were given to 
John for his tenure of the position. John was given the prestigious 
Greenhalgh Shield for services rendered. Mike Hayward was 
awarded the Bent Conrod trophy a few days later, at the Lolley-
wood Cafe 2nd Saturday meeting, in recognition of his hard work 
in organising the Club's events in the form of factory tours and 
Drive It Days, plus many other outings. 
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Group Lotus moved its headquarters to Hethel in 1966. Portions of the former airfieldΩs run-
ways and taxiways were developed as a circuit that could be used for the testing of cars, 
which was in turn used by the likes of Clark, Rindt, Fittipaldi and Senna to fine-tune their  
Formula One race cars. Our own Pete Walters was the event secretary on the day. 



 
Baldock was a major stopping point on the Great North Road 
in the coaching days. The entry to the town to the South has 
been eased by the formation of a huge cutting which now reg-
ulates the gradient to a long shallow descent. To the North the 
road was so bad that coach drivers and passengers alike 
feared for their safety. Many coaches took to the fields on 
either side of the Great North Road to avoid the mud and ruts. 
In retaliation farm hands put up gates and charged the coach 
drivers to pass resulting in some rather cross words being ex-
changed. Passengers relaxed a bit at the top of the climb to 
Topplers Hill on the very straight Roman road where the water 
tower is sited, using the force of gravity to its maximum effect. 
The Roman road is under the northbound carriageway of the 
now dualled road. All the rivers and streams to the South of 
this ridge drain into the Thames and all to the North drain into 

the Wash. Incidentally the Great North Road is to be defiled again in the near future by a roundabout after the railway bridge, this to 
serve the new housing being built between the GRN and Bygrave village. 
 
Back in Baldock at the height of the horse drawn era 600 to 900 horses were stabled in the town. Food for these hard working animals 
was brought in in great quantities resulting in huge amounts of solid waste. This was readily taken away by local farmers to put on their 
fields. Water for the animals was always a concern with many wells being sunk to draw water from the ground. The resulting liquid 
waste disposal was more of a problem. The liquid from the stables tended to drain into the source of the River Ivel, which is now Ivel 
Springs Nature Reserve. This arrangement was deemed satisfactory until the Hitchin and Royston Railway Company built an embank-
ment to support the railway line into Baldock station, which opened on 21 October 1850. This embankment is in between the town and 
the Ivel so the living conditions in the lower part of the town, where the poor lived, got very unpleasant. 
 
In the age of the motor car Baldock still retained some importance both as a stop on the A1 main road and as the point where  
Londoners turned east for Cambridge, Newmarket races, Norwich and the east coast holiday resorts. Baldock has been bypassed twice. 
Once for the A1 and again for the A505. The A1(M) between Junctions 8 to 10, Stevenage North to Stotfold, opened in 1967. 

GNR—Baldock 
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Thanks go to Alan Fleck 
Senior Volunteer, 
North Herts Museum for 
the photos on this page. 



One of Ettore BugattiΩs watchwords was άPoids lΩennemiέ or άWeight is the Enemyέ 

Allan McNab 

It is rare nowadays to see a touring Bugatti competing at Prescott, alt-
hough in the early years even types 30, 46 and 49 sometimes appeared. 
I was therefore interested to note that Ian Patton had broken the rec-
ord for a Type 44 on 28 September 2008. The first record I can find of a 
T44 on the long course was W M Pieters in 1963 at 78.72 seconds. I 
managed 71.63 in 2000, A Brooks 69.85 in 2003 and now Ian Patton at 
69.10. Hugh Conway also recorded 72.83 in 2004. 
I donΩt know which cars were driven by Pieters and Brooks, but the per-
formance of the other three seems about proportional to their weight. 
Hugh ConwayΩs car has a fully coach built original body, which I estimate 
weighs about 23cwt, our car MS7594 with a Grand Sport body has been 
weighed at 21cwt and Ian PattonΩs car with shortened chassis and 2-
seater body I would guess at about 19cwt. 
So, Le Patron was right άweight is the enemyέΗ It would be interesting to 
see the time of a standard 3 litre Bentley, with less horses (65hp vs 
80hp) and more cwt. (30cwt+ vs 19-23cwt). 

Eclectic or what!  
Drive It Day Sunday, 27th April 2025 
 
Twenty one cars set off from the Arena Car Park in the ClubΩs home town. A magical collection of 
motoring hardware and humans, some longtime Club members and some newly joined, collect-
ed on a dry sunny morning to drive approximately 30 Hertfordshire miles to a huge garden cen-
tre South of the county town of..ΧΦHertford. One car, Peter WrightΩs exquisite cream Wolsey,  
was celebrating its 91st birthday! Regrettably, Peter could not make the full mileage due to a red 
light coming on, necessitating a direct  journey home. The balance of cars carefully threaded 
their way along pretty lanes past numerous cyclists, horses and walkers who were also enjoying 
the warm weather on this lovely Spring day. Mike HaywardΩs route guide, combining tulip dia-
grams with written notes, was spot on and no one got lost –hooray. The two bluebell woods 
enroute were a perfect back drop for our procession. Only one other car retired when the gearstick came adrift. Another had a tempo-
rary halt when the exhaust manifold downpipe joint came apart. Readily fixed by the owner, with the help of our present Chairman and 
ex Chairman. Interestingly one club member,  who lived locally, joined our group with about half a mile to run.  
So 21, minus 2, plus 1, makes 20 cars at Van Hages.  
Well done to everyone involved. A great testament to 
the tenacity and stoicism (and optimism) of Classic Car 
Owners and operators.  
 
Drive It Day traditionally kicks off the Classic Car outings 
and show season.  
 
We say bring it on! 
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 Club Contacts 

Chairman: Simon Ansell 

chairman@lgccvcc.co.uk 

Vice Chairman: David Mee 

Club Secretary: Richard Hamilton 

secretary@lgccvcc.co.uk 

Club Treasurer: Tim Farr 

finance@lgccvcc.co.uk 

Membership: Andy Beavan 

membership@lgccvcc.co.uk 

Events: Mike Hayward 

events@lgccvcc.co.uk 

Sparkplug editor: Richard Hamilton 

editor@lgccvcc.co.uk 

www.lgccvcc.co.uk 

The current Sparkplug may be viewed and downloaded  

from the club website. 

Items for Sparkplug can be sent to: editor@lgccvcc.co.uk 

Supplied by Andy Beavan  

As seen by Mike Hayward 
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Iain Mansell 
Stephen Bradford-Best 
Larry Brotherton 
Glenn Rowe 
Nicky Morrison 
Nic Allwright 
Phillip Joester 

John Richardson 
Keith Reynolds 
Martin Green 
Keith Dent 
John Skeggs 
Danny Barclay 

A warm welcome to our 13 new members who are: 


